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The SLDôs Model 

Railroading 101 Program: 

A  Recipe for Smiling 

Faces! 

See Page 7 

 
 

 

With lots of Smiling faces the whole gang - the MR101 participants with the SLD volunteers, stand behind the 18 exquisitely made 
dioramas, the result of a great day for all. 

 

Our slightly apprehensive participants are ready to start work on their dioramas with 
the help of a lot of volunteers. 
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The Frontier Flimsy  is published four times 

annually by the Niagara Frontier Region of 

the National Model Railroad Association, Inc. 

and is distributed on the web at www.nfr-

nmra.org or by mail to NFR subscribers. 

 

The Frontier Flimsy is available by 

subscription for NMRA members in good 

standing. The annual rate for a downloadable, 

colour PDF is currently $10.00, a black and 

white printed version delivered by standard 

mail is $12.00.  All rates are assessed in the 

currency of your residence. Send fees as 

cheque or money order, to the NFR Registrar. 

 

Material for publication is welcome. Send 

articles, coming events, notices, etc. to the 

editor. Materials including photographs may 

be submitted by e-mail. Materials will be 

credited at the time of publication and will be 

returned if requested. Articles appearing in the 

Frontier Flimsy may be reprinted in other non-

profit publications providing that credit is 

given to the author and the Flimsy. 

 

Advertising is accepted in the flimsy; please 

see the region web site for information and 

rates. 

 

Opinions expressed in the Frontier Flimsy are 

those of the writer and do not necessarily 

reflect those of the NMRA, the Region, its 

officers, or other contributors to the Frontier 

Flimsy. 

 

Special thanks to Diane Dodds for 

proofreading and nitpicking.  

 

Printing and postal distribution is coordinated 

by Fran Phillips.  
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Niagara Frontier Region Executive Elections 2010 

Results 
 

Compiled by Neville Meads, Past President of the Niagara Frontier Region 

 

Position Names on Ballot Write -in Names Votes Results 

President Rick Hatton              No write-ins 16 Rick Hatton elected 

Canadian Vice 

President 

 Grant Knowles   

Clark Kooning                

1. Declined to run 

2 

 

Clark Kooning elected 

Secretary  Chris Lyon                 1. Declined to run Position open 

Treasurer Bryce Stewart             No write-ins 16 Bryce Stewart elected 

 

The position of Secretary is an open as no one was elected to this position. Anyone who would like to volunteer to take on the position 

of Secretary must be a member, in good standing of the Niagara Frontier Region. Please contact either  

 

Dr. Richard Roth 

present President of the NFR 

PO Box 309 

Waterford Pa. 

USA 

16441-0309 

rrconductor@verizon.net 

or after August 1
st
 2011 

 

Richard Hatton 

incoming President of the NFR. 

1965 Snowvalley Rd. 

Minesing ON 

L0L 1Y0 

moose_caboose@bell.net 

 

  

  

 

 

 

 

Niagara Frontier Region Executive Reports 
 

President 

Richard Roth 

 

American Vice President 

Bill Estes 

 

Canadian Vice President 

Richard Hatton 

 
Well winter is slowly coming to an end and a new 

season opens. RAILFANNING! 

 

Once you have been out and about in the sunshine and 

taking a few snapshots why not share with your fellow 

members in the NFR. Tell us a few words about your 

adventure, you know to include the picôs. 

 

Since my last column I have been to the Woodstock and 

Paris shows. Both were well attended and gave me the 

opportunity to share stories and ideas with fellow Model 

Railroaders. I had a great time. Next up Barrie, 

Kitchener, Lindsay and Midland. Hope to see you at a 

few of these. 

 

GOOD NEWS 

NFR CONVENTION 2012. 

 

Sudbury in April 2012. Keep an eye on the Flimsy for 

details. They have been working hard to put together a 

great event.  

 

Well, Iôve got to get back to work; I have a few things to 

get ready for the Barrie Show. 

 

See you a round, stop by a train show near you tellôem  

Rick sent ya. 
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Niagara Frontier Region Division Reports 
 

Central Ontario Division  

Superintendent Richard Hatton 

 
Hello out there in Model Railroad Land 

 

WANTED  

Full time Superintendant for the COD 

 

The COD needs someone with good organizational skills 

will to help put together events, clinics and workshops 

for the members of the COD. The members of the COD 

deserve a full time superintendant. So if you know 

someone send them this way. 

 

Modellers Weekend Out. 

OCT 1
st
 & 2

nd
 

 

October first the COD is offering a full day of clinics, 

and October 2
nd

 the Muskoka layout tour. This tour 

offers 20 + layouts spread from Alliston to Huntsville. 

So if you live in the North, South, East or West there are 

layouts near you. Full details will be in the June Flimsy. 

 

Happy modelling and see you soon. 

 

International Division  

Superintendent Harvey McIntyre  
 

Hi all. The International Division held its last meet on 

Oct.16, 2010 at St. Albans Anglican Church on Ontario 

St. in Beamsville. Clinics held were by Ron Tuffôs 

ñInstalling and finishing flex track on your model 

railwayò and Jim Martinôs ñPainting backdropò. 

Following the meet the layouts of Jim Ellis, Lex Parker, 

and Ross Oddi were open for the pleasure of the 

members to visit. 

  

The next meet for the International Division will be at 

the Burlington Central Library located at 2331 New 

Street in Burlington. Registration begins at 9:00 am with 

the meet getting underway at 9:30 am. Clinics that will 

be presented are Marty Gold's clinic on Decoder 

Selection and Installation Basics and Roger Chrysler's 

on the use of Cardstock Buildings and Construction 

Techniques. Following the meet we will have the 

pleasure of visiting the layouts of Bob Mitchell, Charlie 

Olden, and Ron Robinson. 

  

See you there! 

 

Lakeshores Division 

Superintendent Raymond Howard 

 

Ontario Northland Division  

Superintendent Trevor Ross 
 

Upcoming events in or near the OND include the 

Midland Train Show in May. NFR members in the 

Sudbury area are eagerly busy preparing to host the 2012 

NFR convention. Look for promotional material 

elsewhere in the Flimsy. Anyone interested in giving a 

clinic at the convention please contact me. 

 

If you have any questions, comments, or suggestions for 

the OND you can contact me at trevor@tjrcadd.com or 

(705) 983-9602. 

 

St. Lawrence Division  

Superintendent Ron Newby 
 

Hard to believe that two months have come and gone 

already, hope everyone had a great holiday. 

 

We had another great meeting on January 29 where there 

was a great clinic on building a double deck layout and 

the pitfalls to avoid.  The afternoon saw us visit two 

great layouts in the area. 

 

February 5 saw us run the second MR101 program 

where the participants got to get hands on training and 

instruction.  Everyone got to build a 12ò x 12ò diorama 

complete with track and scenery.  Judging from the 

comments and smiles everyone had a great time.  You 

can read more about this event in this issue of the 

Flimsy. 

 

A kit busters session will be held on February 26 (will 

be at the time of writing) and our next meeting will be 

held on March 26, 2011.  

 

Till next time, may your train stay on the tracks and may 

you never run out of rail. 

 

Southern Tier Division  

Robert Hamilton   
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Western Ontario Division 

Superintendent John Moseley 
 

A lot is happening in our Division this year, which 

started off with our annual Paris Junction train show. 

Despite the cold temperatures, we were still able to get 

1000 people to attend, of which 175 were children. 

Several new vendors were added to the show, with Sears 

Travel attending, to show attendees that there are 

variable train tours in North America. The show also had 

different scales, which ranged from the garden scale, all 

the way down to the Z scale.  

 

This coming April we are having 2 clinics, one in 

Stratford and one in Ingersoll. The Stratford clinic is our 

Make and Take clinic. This year we are making the 

GHQ Bulldozer. The Ingersoll clinic will be a 

combination of using a static grass applicator, as well as 

DCC programming. This clinic is designed to be a 

hands-on clinic. 

 

The WODôs welcome table layout is again set up to 

attend this springôs train show, starting off with the 

Double Headers tour on March 26
th
, Kitchener train 

show the next day, and Woodstock on the 17
th
 of April 

 

Congratulations go out to John Wagner and Peter 

Landry, for getting their Golden Spikes. 

 

 

Niagara Frontier Region Officer Reports 
 

Achievement Program Chairman 

Peter Nesbitt 
Iôm pleased to advise of the following Achievement 

Programme activity since my last report. 

 

Golden Spike Award: 

 
Peter Landry 

John Wagner 

 

Congratulations to both of you for your fine 

accomplishments! 

 

Keith Lebold 

Historian  

 
I would like to thank the following for their submissions 

to the Archives since my last report. 

 

Fran Phillips - December 2010 issue of the Flimsy 

John Kanakos - Junction Gang Newsletters 

Gord King - WOD Newsletters. 

Nev Meads - 2011 Election Results 

Clair Rutter NFR Registrar - EOM Zip Files 

 

Convention Coordinator 

Open 
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Membership/Registrar 

Clair Rutter  

NFR Membership Type by Years Renewed  
January 2011  

 
Membership Type Total 1 YR 2 Yr  3 Yr  4 Yr  5 Yr  6 Mth Life 

Member 158 99 58  1    

Rail Pass 17      17  

Family 42 20 21  1    

Life Member Actuarial 36       36 

Life Member 127       127 

Member w/subscription 438 304 132  2    

Sustaining 4 4       

Student 2 2       

Total 824 429 211  4  17 163 

 

Membership Type Total COD SLD LSD WOD ID STD AHD OND 

Member 159 37 31 8 45 29 5 3 1 

Rail Pass 17 3 2 8 2  1 1  

Family 42 16 5 3 10 7   1 

Life Member Actuarial 33 4 4 6 4 9 1 4 1 

Life Member 116 27 11 25 22 20 5 2 4 

Member w/subscription 426 118 60 46 86 70 22 18 6 

Sustaining 4 2 1   1    

Total 797 207 114 96 169 136 34 28 13 

          

 
 NFR Division Membership by Expire Year 

Div Des Total 2011 2012 2013 2014 2099 

COD 207 112 57 7  31 

SLD 114 57 37 5  15 

LSD 96 53 12   31 

WOD 169 93 39 11  26 

ID 136 82 18 7  29 

STD 34 21 7   6 

AHD 28 18 4   6 

OND 13 5 3   5 

OOR 27 10 3   14 

Total 824 451 180 30  163 
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The SLDôs Model Railroading 101 

Program ï Strikes Again! 
By Grant Knowles, MR101 Chairman 

Photos by Mike Hamer 

 

Last fall we introduced the MR101 concept outlining the 

programôs objectives and proposed approach. We have 

just successfully completed the second Information 

Session and are running with a full head of steam into the 

next phase of the program. Further details regarding the 

MR101 program can be found in the September and 

December 2010 issues of the Flimsy. 

 

The November MR101 Information Session focused on entering into the hobby and discussing the key aspects 

of model railroading that one should be aware of ï what to buy and what to watch out for. The original plan for 

the February session was to take this story up a notch and address what lies ñbeyond the train setò and 

transitioning into the real beauty of the hobby.  Based on the feedback we received from the November 

participants, it appeared the folks wanted us to skip a few rungs in the ladder and focus more on the ñhands onò 

component. E.g. they were asking for help with the foundational layout building techniques and materials. Not a 

problem, we can do that! 

 

As with the previous session, we printed up flyers that were distributed at the local hobby shops, made phone 

calls to the November participants and sent out emails to strum up interest in the February session. In the end, 

the majority of the November participants returned along with a few more that heard about the event through 

advertising and word of mouth. 

 

This time around we decided the core of the 

Information Session will be based on the  

participants building their own square foot diorama, 

as that will allow us to demonstrate: 

- Installing cork and track, 

- Making cost effective trees, 

- Understanding and making basic land forms, 

- Application of celluclay and ground foam, 

- Applying ballast and installation, 

- Vegetation and tree installation and 

placement. 

 

Above all, the key objective is to build up their 

confidence and materials familiarity and approach so 

they can proceed on their own. 

 

The format was a Leader Lead exercise, where Chris Lyon directed the volunteers (1 per table) and the 

participants (2 per table) in the construction process. The key to success was to have a SLD member engaged on 

a per table basis to facilitate material distribution, address questions, provided guidance and offer moral support. 

The participants worked steadily over the 2.5 hours to complete their dioramas. We had 18 dioramas built by 

individuals and family members, each uniquely different and all very well done ï youôd never know these folks 

 
Chris Lyon was the Master Of Ceremonies and also led the 
Participants through the diorama construction process. 
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have never done this type of thing before! 

 

The Diorama Build was then followed by a brief 

coffee break as we re-arranged the furniture for the 

four Round Robin clinics that followed, these 

covered: 

- Usage of the NMRA and other track gauges 

by Ron Newby (SLD Super) 

- Pointers on effective layout planning by 

Andreas Mank (designer of the 2010 Raffle 

Layout) 

- How to ensure top performance out of your 

rolling stock by Peter Nesbitt (NFR AP 

Chairman), and 

- Common tools used in the hobby by Fred 

Adams. 

 

The clinics were set up in opposite corners of the hall so they could run 

simultaneously without interfering with each other. There were four 

rotations of 15 minutes each (weôll lengthen these to 20 mins for next 

time), allowing participation in every clinic, with a smaller audience and 

better opportunity for questions, etc. 

 

We wrapped up the morning activities around 1:00 PM, took a short 

lunch break then were off to the layout tours in the afternoon to see three 

great local layouts (Grant Knowles, Mike Hamer and Chris Lyon) and 

see firsthand how they can apply what was learned in the morning. 

 

Shortly after the event, we followed up with a communiqué speaking to 

further educational opportunities by attending the regular SLD meets and 

workshops along with upcoming RR events in the Ottawa area (flea 

markets, conventions, trains shows and meets). 

 

The feedback from the event has been exceptional and included such 

heart warming 

comments as ñIt was 

truly a life altering experience for me.  My imagination is 

fired up like never before.ò The participants are now on our 

mailing list and we will make every effort to keep them 

informed and hope to see their smiling faces and table their 

questions at our meets moving forward. 

 

Whatôs next you ask? These first two information sessions 

were the first steps in an on-going program. They were our 

best guess at what the public was looking for and based on 

the response, I suggest we were pretty close to the target. 

Based on the feedback weôll make refinements to the future 

activities the first of which is building the next Childrenôs 

Hospital (CHEO) Raffle Layout with the involvement of the 

 
Father and child busy building their scenery with a blob of 
celluclay. 

 
Father guiding his son with the 
application of diluted white glue 
over the scenery materials. 

 
Here are the dioramas lined up for the photo 
opportunity. 
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new members. In the meantime a number of the participants have joined the SLD as the club provides regular 

learning opportunities through our meets and workshops along with the camaraderie and support that makes this 

hobby so enjoyable. 

 

As we move forward with the MR101 Program, 

weôll keep you posted on our progress, events and 

learning experiences. It has taken hard work, support 

by everyone in the club but the outcome speaks for 

itself ï some very excited new members to the 

hobby! 

 

To learn more about this program and the ongoing 

activities, visit our web site at: sld-mrr101.info 

 

Look for further information to appear in the 

Divisions report section of the NMRA.ORG 

magazine. Weôve also been asked by the NMRA 

head office to provide a detailed article on the 

MR101 Program! 

  

 
Andreas Mank presents his clinic on Layout Planning to a 
very attentive audience. 


